
 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING 

 

DATE:  September 21, 2016 

TIME:  6:30 P.M. 

LOCATION: Storey County Courthouse 
  26 South “B” Street 
  Virginia City, NV   
 

The meeting will be preceded by tours of the Divide Reservoir rehabilitation at the Storey 

County Community Development Department, 110 Toll Road, Virginia City and the new 

Virginia City Sewer Plant, 1001 Six Mile Canyon Road, Virginia City at 3:00 p.m. and dinner 

at 4:45 p.m. at Café del Rio, 394 South "C" Street, Virginia City, Nevada.  A quorum of the 

CWSD Directors may be present at the events preceding the board meeting but no action 

will be taken. 
 

AGENDA 
 
Please Note:  A quorum of the Douglas County Board of Commissioners may be present at this 
meeting.  Those commissioners will be deliberating and taking action only in their role as Directors 
of the Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD).  The CWSD Board may 1) take agenda 
items out of order; 2) combine two or more items for consideration; or 3) remove an item from the 
agenda or delay discussion related to an item at any time.  Reasonable efforts will be made to 
assist and accommodate individuals with disabilities who wish to attend the meeting.  Please 
contact Toni Leffler at (775)887-7450 (mailto:toni@cwsd.org), at least a week in advance so that 
arrangements can be made. 
 

1. Call to Order 
2. Convene CWSD/Alpine County Joint Powers Board 
3. Roll Call 
4. Pledge of Allegiance 
5. Approval of Agenda (For Possible Action) 
6. Approval of the Board Meeting Minutes from August 17, 2016 (For Possible Action) 
7. Public Comment (Discussion Only) Action may not be taken on any matter brought up 

under public comment until scheduled on an agenda for action at a later meeting. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 

Please Note:  All matters listed under the consent agenda are considered routine and may be 
acted upon by the Board of Directors with one action and without an extensive hearing.  Any 
member of the board or any citizen may request that an item be taken from the consent 
agenda, discussed and acted upon separately during this meeting. 
 
8. Approval of Treasurer’s Report for August 2016 (For Possible Action) 
9. Payment of Bills for August 2016 (For Possible Action) 
 

**END OF CONSENT AGENDA** 
 
10. Discussion for possible action regarding a presentation on the Carson Valley Flood 

Maps by Mitch Blum of HDR, Inc. (For Possible Action) 
11. Discussion for possible action regarding a presentation on the Carson River Flood 

Inundation Maps by Mitch Blum of HDR, Inc. (Presentation Only) 
12. Discussion for possible action regarding a presentation on the Spanish version of the 

Watershed Map. (Presentation Only) 
13. Discussion for possible action regarding a presentation on the On-Line version of the 

Watershed Map. (Presentation Only) 
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14. Discussion for possible action regarding an update on BLM and NFWF Weed Grants. 
(Presentation Only) 

15. Discussion for possible action regarding the Nevada Water Resource Association 
(NWRA) Fall 2016 History of Water in Nevada Event on October 24-25, 2016, in Reno. 

16. Staff Reports  - General Manager 
   - Legal 
   - Correspondence 
17. Directors Reports 
18. Public Comment (Discussion Only) Action may not be taken on any matter brought up 

under public comment until scheduled on an agenda for action at a later meeting. 
19. Adjournment 
 
Supporting material for this meeting may be requested from Toni Leffler at 775-887-7450 
(mailto:toni@cwsd.org) and is available at the CWSD offices at 777 E. William St., #110A, 
Carson City, NV 89701 and on the CWSD website at www.cwsd.org. 
 
In accordance with NRS 241.020, this notice and agenda has been posted at the following locations 
: 
 -Dayton Utilities Complex   -Minden Inn Office Complex 
  34 Lakes Blvd   .   1594 Esmeralda Avenue 
  Dayton, NV      Minden, NV 
 
 -Lyon County Administrative Building  -Churchill County Administrative Complex 
  27 S. Main St.      155 N Taylor St. 
  Yerington, NV      Fallon, NV 
 
 -Carson City Hall    -Carson Water Subconservancy District Office 
  201 N. Carson St.     777 E. William St., #110A 
  Carson City, NV     Carson City, NV 
 
 -Alpine County Administrative Building 
  99 Water St. 
  Markleeville, CA 
 

AFFIDAVIT OF POSTING 
 
The undersigned affirms that on or before 9:00 A.M. on September 14, 2016, he/she posted a copy of the 
Notice of Public Meeting and Agenda for the September 21, 2016, regular meeting of the Carson Water 
Subconservancy District in accordance with NRS 241.020; said agenda was posted at the following 
location:   
 
____________________________________________________________________________. 
 
 
     ____________________________________________________ 

     SIGNATURE 

     Name:  ______________________________________________ 

     Title:  _______________________________________________ 

     Date & Time of Posting:  ________________________________ 

mailto:toni@cwsd.org
../MAR%202016/www.cwsd.org
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CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

August 17, 2016, 6:30 P.M. 

DRAFT Minutes 

 

Directors present:   

 Karen Abowd, Vice Chairman 

 Ray Fierro, Treasurer  

 Don Frensdorff 

 Don Jardine 

 Doug Johnson 

 Greg Lynn, Chairman 

 Austin Osborne, Storey County representative 

 Barry Penzel 

 Mary Rawson 

Ernie Schank 

 Fred Stodieck 

 

Directors not present:  

 Brad Bonkowski 

 Carl Erquiaga 

Chuck Roberts 

  

Staff present: 

 George Benesch, Legal Counsel 

Brenda Hunt, Watershed Program Manager 

 Edwin James, General Manager 

 Toni Leffler, Administrative Assistant/Secretary to the Board 

  

Also present:  

Merrie Benesch, private citizen 

Hannah Drummond, Alpine Watershed Group 

David Griffith, Alpine Biomass Committee 

Carmen Schank, private citizen 

Steve Thayer, Douglas County 

Judy Wickwire, Friends of Hope Valley/Alpine Watershed Group 

 

Chairman Lynn called the meeting to order at 6:50 p.m. at the Churchill County Commission 

Chambers, 155 N. Taylor St., Fallon, NV.  The CWSD/Alpine County Joint Powers Board was 

convened.  Roll call was taken and a quorum was determined to be present.  The Pledge of 

Allegiance was led by Director Jardine.  

 

Item #5 - Approval of Agenda.  Director Schank made the motion to approve the agenda as 

amended.  The motion was seconded by Director Fierro and unanimously approved by the Board.   

 

Item #6 - Approval of the Board Meeting Minutes from July 20, 2016.  Director Abowd made the 

motion to approve the Minutes of the Board Meeting on July 20, 2016.  The motion was seconded by 

Director Rawson and approved by the Board. 
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Item #7 - Public Comment – David Griffith from Alpine Biomass Committee introduced himself 

and invited everyone to a presentation by Dr. Roger Bales from UC Berkley regarding water yield 

from the forests at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 6, at Turtle Rock Park, Markleeville.  Mr. 

Griffith commented that we can’t control precipitation, but if we manage our forests properly, we 

have a chance to manage the yields. 

 

Judy Wickwire invited everyone to Alpine County’ s Historical Society’s fundraiser/membership 

drive on Saturday, August 20, at 5:30 p.m. at the Museum Complex.  They are going to fire up the 

Basque oven from the Dangberg cow camp in Hope Valley so people can see how it works and have 

pizza, salads and desserts. 

 

Hannah Drummond, the AmeriCorp member of Alpine Watershed Group (AWG), thanked CWSD 

for its financial support of AWG projects.  She invited participation in the Markleeville Creek Day, 

AWG’s largest volunteer restoration event, on September 10, with a variety of different projects on 

both the East and West Forks of the Carson River.  Also, AWG and Friends of Hope Valley are 

hosting the Alpine Aspen Festival during the weekend of October 8-9, generally between 10:00 a.m. 

and 4:00 p.m.  

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Item #8 - Approval of Treasurer’s Report for July 2016. -  

 

Item #9 - Payment of Bills for July 2016. 

 

Item #10 - Discussion for possible action to create a Water Resource Specialist II position.   

 

Item #11 - Discussion for possible action regarding a letter of support for Nevada Land Trust to 

receive grant funding from Sierra Nevada Conservancy for creating a land management plan for the 

Jobs Peak Ranch property.   

 

Item #12 - Discussion for possible action regarding leasing Lost Lakes water to Carson City.   

 

Director Fierro made the motion to approve the consent agenda, including items #8-12.  The motion 

was seconded by Director Schank and unanimously approved by the Board.   

 

**END OF CONSENT AGENDA** 

 

Item #13 - Discussion for possible action regarding applying for NDEP 319 grants.  Ed James 

explained that CWSD is applying for two NDEP 319 grants:  1) To continue the Environmental 

Education Program, including Conserve Carson River Work Day events, conducted by the River 

Wranglers.  The grant application includes reimbursement for River Wrangler and CWSD time and 

expense.  2) To continue the Watershed Literacy Program implementation (described on page 47of 

the Board package) to hire a firm to help with the outreach program and marketing.  Match will be 

in-kind staff time but the grant will require no direct dollars from CWSD. 

 

Director Schank made the motion to authorize staff to pursue Clean Water Act Section 319(h) grant 

funding for the Watershed Environmental Education Program and the Watershed-Literacy 
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Implementation Program as outlined.  The motion was seconded by Director Rawson and 

unanimously approved by the Board. 

 

Item #14 - Discussion for possible action regarding hiring Robert Loveberg to help with developing 

the draft floodplain ordinances.  Ed James explained that in FEMA MAS #4 we have money set 

aside for a drafting floodplain ordinance by the end of December 2016.  Considering staff’s already 

busy workload, staff is requesting that CWSD hire Rob Loveberg to draft the ordinance.  He just 

retired from Lyon County and has a significant amount of experience with planning and drafting 

ordinances.  This will be just a draft ordinance which each county can customize.  The counties may 

need to apply for funding in the next round of FEMA funding to continue the process. 

 

Director Fierro made the motion to authorize staff to enter into an agreement with Robert Loveberg 

to provide assistance with developing a draft floodplain ordinance.  The motion was seconded by 

Director Abowd and unanimously approved by the Board.    

 

Item #15 – Discussion for possible action regarding reclassification of Debbie Neddenriep into the 

Water Resource Specialist II position at Step 4.  Mr. James explained that in earlier action this 

position was approved.  Debbie Neddenriep has been doing work outside her job classification and 

with the FEMA grant processing.  She is currently at FEMA training.  She also just finished her 

undergraduate degree.  Mr. James recommends starting her at Step 4 with flexible hours of 30-40 

hours/week.   

 

Director Schank made the motion to authorize the General Manager to move Ms. Neddenriep into 

the Water Resource Specialist II position at Step 4 upon completion of her college degree.  The 

motion was seconded by Director Abowd and unanimously approved by the Board. 

 

Item #16 - Staff Reports 

General Manager - Mr. James:   

 Explained the handout of NOAA’s projections of runoff using historic measurements.  

Almost all the model runs overestimated the runoff this year.  There will be no carry over at 

Lahontan as predicted but now only a minimum pool is expected.  We had a warm April and 

snow melted earlier than anticipated.  Director Rawson noted that we haven’t had the rain 

that we had last year.  Director Schank noted that the Carson River has dropped this year 

without its usual peaks.   

 This morning meeting with the Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE), Nevada Division of 

Environmental Protection (NDEP), and the Carson Valley Conservation District (CVCD) 

regarding the Virginia/Rocky project.  The meeting produced good results with a proposal 

not to do any work on the berms which were put in the river inadvertently because once they 

do the Virginia/Rocky streambank project the berms will have to be put back in while they 

are working on it.  There will be an agreement between ACOE and CVCD that they will 

assist with willows, etc. for the project, but the berms would be removed at the end of the 

project so there will be no additional costs for removing the berms now. 

 Yesterday Mr. James went to Lost Lakes and took water levels.  He was surprised to find the 

reservoirs pretty high.  CWSD will be selling the water to Carson City later in the fall.  

There is over 150 af now, and he is hoping to have our full 219 af water right recognized by 

the Department of Water Resources.  He has been talking with US Forest Service (USFS), 

California Fish and Game, NDEP, and the Water Control Board about the operation of Lost 

Lakes and how the dam fees have been impacting us and exploring ideas for disposition of 
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Lost Lakes.  Mr. James would like to take USFS on a field trip to Lost Lakes in October so 

they can actually see the area.   

 Director Schank asked for a report on the USA Parkway meeting on August 11.  Mr. James 

reported that they were mostly talking about the construction time frame.  They are on 

schedule to be done by the fall of 2017.  They showed a video of the work being done 24 

hours a day/6 days a week.  Most of the questions were about the roundabout which will be 

installed at Opal Road, just beyond Weeks Cutoff and the art work around the freeway in 

Storey County. 

 Director Penzel mentioned that Douglas County has been hearing reports that the Silver 

Springs residents are concerned about the State Engineer trying to control private wells and 

requiring all to be metered.  Mr. James explained that he has been attending the Legislative 

Subcommittee on Water.  The State Engineer mentioned that water levels have been 

dropping in the over 11,000 domestic wells in Pahrump.  By the current Water Law, water 

delivery service is cut off by priority dates.  Since most of the domestic wells in Pahrump 

have junior priority dates, they would be cut off first.  To alleviate that, the State Engineer is 

talking with the Legislature about limiting the amount that domestic wells can take to 

protect health and safety by limiting the amount to half an acre foot in overdrawn basins.  To 

enforce that you would have to put meters on those wells.  Mr. James plans to attend the 

next Subcommittee meeting on August 26 in Carson City at the Legislative Building.  The 

State Engineer is looking for more tools to work with in overdrawn basins.  Silver Springs is 

our “canary” in the watershed being close to being overdrawn.  Douglas County has plenty 

of water but is seeing the water level drop in the Fish Springs, Johnson Lane, and 

Ruhenstroth areas.  Running water systems may be the solutions there.  The State Engineer 

is not asking for all domestic wells to be metered, only in basins which are over-pumped and 

the water level is dropping.   

 Director Stodieck asked whether FEMA is now requiring that floodplain ordinances be 

reviewed and changed.  Mr. James explained that our new flood modeling and mapping will 

be coming out later this year and need to be incorporated in the ordinances.  Having the 

model in place will help determine the cumulative impacts whenever someone wants to 

develop an area.  This will help streamline the process and incorporate some new tools we 

have.  We also look at possible mitigation measures, especially in the floodway.  We hired a 

firm to look at those, and he has met with all the counties to determine what makes sense to 

the counties to protect the floodplains and streamline the process.  Director Stodieck asked if 

this is just an excuse to get more regulations.  Mr. James responded that it is not since the 

ordinances are already there.  The only difference is that there will be a continuous floodway 

through Carson Valley that there isn’t today.  It is more of a proactive approach for giving 

the counties a basis for reviewing development requests and keep everyone on the same 

page.  Mr. James met with representatives from the Builders Association of Western Nevada 

(BAWN) who thought this was a great idea since uniformity between the counties can really 

help.   

  

Legal –Mr. Benesch mentioned that Garry Stone died recently.  Mr. Stone served as CWSD’s 

General Manager at one point in his career and then for 30 years as Federal Water Master.  Director 

Schank requested that CWSD send sympathy cards to Garry’s widow and to Gwen Washburn’s 

husband as she passed away recently. 

 

Correspondence – As handed out at the meeting.   
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Item #17 - Directors’ Reports  

Director Jardine in Placerville today and noticed a newspaper article that the El Dorado Irrigation 

District which supplies consumptive water in the Placerville area is opposed groundwater budgets in 

California.  There is currently a California Senate bill that would require water agencies to 

determine a water budget for each parcel within its service area during a drought and it has caught 

the attention of the irrigation district.  Director Jardine requested that Mr. James look into it. 

 

Director Rawson thanked everyone for coming to Alpine County for the tour, dinner, and meeting. 

 

Director Abowd reported that Carson City would be having an active water discussion tomorrow.   

 

Director Osborn reported:  

 Yesterday the Storey County Commission adopted the 2016 Comprehensive Master Plan for 

the county.  There are policies now in place for water issues across the county, identifying 

the issues and what should be done about them, including a goal for water planning.   

 The USGS has come to Storey County with their preliminary finding of studies they have 

been doing in two wells since 1992 and in some areas back to 1972 and have only 

determined that there has been a two foot drop in the wells.  They believe there may be a 

connection between the Mark Twain Estates in the alluvial area and Dayton Valley.  They 

have asked for volunteers for monitoring private wells without cost to the citizens who 

volunteer.  One of the Master Plan goals is to determine if there is an interaction between 

water in Storey and Lyon Counties and what needs to be done about it so that the counties 

can talk conceptually about sharing resources to be mutually beneficial.  Studying 

Highlands 160-190’ drop in wells since 1992.  They have 17 people who volunteered to 

have their wells monitored to get a broader picture.   

 The sewer reconstruction project in Virginia City will begin digging up streets this spring.  

Next month the CWSD Board will have the opportunity to tour the sewer plant and also the 

Divide Reservoir which has been restored.  USDA has loaned the county $20 million 

toward sewer improvements.   

 

None of the other directors had anything specific to report.  

 

Item #18 - Public Comment.  None 

 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Director Schank made the motion to 

adjourn, seconded by Director Abowd.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:37 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Toni Leffler 

Secretary 



AGENDA ITEM #8
TREASURER’S REPORT





























AGENDA ITEM #9
PAYMENT OF BILLS















AGENDA ITEM #10



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #10 - Discussion for possible action regarding a 
presentation on the Carson Valley Flood Maps by Mitch Blum of HDR, Inc. (For Possible 
Action) 
 
DISCUSSION:  For the past four years HDR has been working on the Carson River 
regional floodplain model and mapping.  HDR completed the model and mapping for the 
Carson City and Lyon County areas and has recently completed the model and draft 
maps for the Carson Valley area.  At the Board meeting Mitch Blum with HDR will 
present the draft floodplain maps.  Mr. Blum will show the difference between the 
existing floodplain maps and the proposed new floodplain maps.  The new proposed 
floodplain maps are fairly similar to the existing floodplain maps.  The biggest difference 
in the new floodplain maps is the delineation of a continuous floodway throughout the 
Carson Valley area.   
 
To ensure the proposed floodplain maps are accurate, staff proposes to show the maps 
to various local group for their review.  If any errors in the mapping are found, we want to 
correct these errors before the maps are sent to FEMA.  Staff is also looking for direction 
from the Board regarding which groups we should be present maps to over the next few 
months.           
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Provide feedback to staff and HDR regarding the 
proposed new floodplain maps and which groups we should present the maps to before 
they are submitted to FEMA.  



AGENDA ITEM #11



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item # 11 - Discussion for possible action regarding a 
presentation on the Carson River Flood Inundation Maps by Mitch Blum of HDR, Inc. 
(Presentation Only) 
 
DISCUSSION: As part of the FEMA MAS #5 grant CWSD received funding to develop 
flood inundation maps for the Carson River.  These flood inundation maps were created 
using the newly developed floodplain model.  The inundation maps are to be used by 
emergency responders and public to identify potential flooding hazards before they 
occur.  Based on a particular flood event these inundation maps will show how high the 
water may raise and how deep the water can get in certain areas.  This can be helpful in 
planning where to place emergency equipment prior to the flood event.  Mr. Blum with 
HDR will show the flood inundation maps for the Carson City reach of the Carson River.  
Later this year Mr. Blum will show the inundation maps for the Carson Valley and Lyon 
County portions of the Carson River.       
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Receive and file.   



AGENDA ITEM #12



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #12 - Discussion for possible action regarding a 
presentation on the Spanish version of the Watershed Map. (Presentation Only) 
 
DISCUSSION: The results of the Watershed-Literacy Survey, as well as the more in-
depth ethnographic cross tabulation conducted within the Watershed-Literacy 
Communications Plan, determined the need for better engagement with the Carson 
Watershed’s growing Hispanic/Latino populations. The findings of the surveys and plans 
aligned with the experience of others who conduct public outreach in the Carson River 
Watershed.  When contacting Hispanic/Latino participants they were largely unaware of 
the current watershed map (English) and expressed an interest in having a translation 
and access to the map. 
 
In FY 2014, CWSD successfully competed for funding through NDEP’s 319 grant 
program to develop a Watershed Literacy Implementation Program.  Task 4 within this 
grant included the translation of the watershed map into Spanish and its printing. CWSD 
hired International Professional Development Services (IPDS) to translate the new 
version of the watershed map into Spanish.  Dyna Graphics was selected to print 5,000 
copies for broad distribution throughout the Spanish-speaking communities in our 
watershed. 
 
After months of working with the contractors to accurately translate and fit the new text 
on to the watershed map, the new Spanish language version of the Explore Your 
Watershed Map is ready for printing and distribution. A copy of Spanish language map 
will also be placed on the CWSD website. 
 
At the Board meeting staff will present the Spanish language version of the Explore Your 
Watershed Map. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Receive and file.   



AGENDA ITEM #13



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #13 - Discussion for possible action regarding a 
presentation on the On-Line version of the Watershed Map. (Presentation Only)  
 
DISCUSSION:  In FY 2015, CWSD successfully competed for funding for the Watershed 
Literacy Implementation Program from NDEP’s 319 grant program.  Task 4 within this 
proposal included funding to update the CWSD’s Web-based Interactive Carson River 
Explore Your Watershed Map.  The previous version hosted on our website was 
antiquated and established on a WordPress plugin that was no longer supported or able 
to be modified.   
 
With the NDEP funding CWSD contracted with RDM Infinity to research and install a 
new WordPress plugin for the Explore Your Watershed Online Interactive Map.  We also 
had RDM Infinity prepare and upload the most recent physical watershed map and 
provide staff content control.  The new update will greatly improve the map’s functionality 
and will allow staff to modify and update content.  
 
Hosted media now includes videos, multiple images, and more interactive content.  Staff 
will present the online interactive map and its new functionality at the board meeting.  
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Receive and file.   



AGENDA ITEM #14



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #14 - Discussion for possible action regarding an update on 
BLM and NFWF Weed Grants. (Presentation Only) 
 
DISCUSSION: Over the past year CWSD has submitted and received two grants to help 
treat for noxious weeds in the Carson River Watershed.  These grants will provide 
additional funding to the agencies treating noxious weeds in the watershed.  The two 
grants are from BLM and National Fish and Wildlife Foundation (NFWF).  Both these 
grants require at least a 1-to-1 match which CWSD and Douglas County are able to 
meet with their existing weed funding.   
 
For the initial BLM grant a total of $75,000 was requested.  For this grant, $60,000 of the 
match was supplied through CWSD’s FY 2015-16 weed abatement program, while an 
additional $15,000 was contributed by Douglas County’s FY 2015-16 weed abatement 
program.  Of the requested $75,000 in available funding, $37,500.00 will be used to 
support BLM’s weed mapping efforts, while the remaining $37,500.00 will go to the 
Cooperative Weed Management Areas (CWMA) and to CWSD to cover staff time in 
administering the grant.   Funds from this grant will allow the CWMAs to coordinate with 
BLM and treat weeds on and adjacent to BLM lands to reduce the spread of noxious 
weeds from these public lands to state and private lands within the watershed. 
 
The NFWF grant will provide $15,000 to each CWMA to treat noxious weeds in the 
watershed and $8,612.50 to CWSD to cover staff time.  The total match required for this 
grant is $180,000, $75,000 of which will come from the CWSD FY 2016-17 Weed 
abatement program, $100,000 from the Douglas County FY 2016-17 weed abatement 
program, and $5,000 from the Alpine Watershed Group as in-kind match.    
 
The combined BLM and NFWF grants secured by the CWSD will mean a supplement of 
up to $20,000.00 in funding for the five CWMAs in our watershed during the 2016-17 
year.   Furthermore, the BLM agreement lasts for five years, and if cultivated correctly, 
this could lead to additional funding in the coming years.  Staff will give a brief overview 
of where these funds may be spent during this fiscal year. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Receive and file.   



AGENDA ITEM #15



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #15 - Discussion for possible action regarding the Nevada 
Water Resource Association (NWRA) Fall 2016 History of Water in Nevada Event on 
October 24-25, 2016, in Reno. 
 
DISCUSSION:  The Nevada Water Resource Association (NWRA) will be holding a 
symposium on the History of Water in Nevada on October 24-25, 2016.  Ed James will 
be a guest speaker, among others.  This should prove to be a very interesting and 
informative event (see attached schedule of talks) and the CWSD Board is encouraged 
to attend.   
 
The Non-Member registration for any Director wishing to attend for both days is $255 
and for one day is $135.  As a speaker, Mr. James’s registration will be $125 for both 
days.  This cost will be paid from the Seminars and Education account #7110-00.  
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Directors should provide staff with a registration form if 
they want to attend this event. 











STAFF REPORTS 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM:  EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE:  SEPTEMBER 21, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #16 - Staff reports 
 
DISCUSSION: The following is a list of meetings/activities attended by Ed James and staff 
since the last Board meeting on August 17, 2016: 

 8/22/16 – Ed and Brenda had an introductory meeting with Juliette Hayes of FEMA. 

 8/23/16 – Ed participated in a Nevada Water Resource Association (NWRA) Board 

meeting.   

 8/24/16 – Brenda participated in an Integrated Water Management – River Network 

webinar. 

 8/25/16 – Brenda and Shane met with Dean Tonenna of the U.S. Bureau of Land 

Management (BLM) regarding the Challenge Cost Share Grant.   

 8/25/16 – Shane met with a representative from Dyno Graphics regarding the 

watershed maps.   

 8/25/16 – Ed participated in a conference call with Cardno and Washoe Tribe staff 

regarding the Virginia/Rocky project.   

 8/26/16 – Ed attended a Legislative Water Committee meeting.  

 8/30/16 -  Brenda and Shane participated in an Invasive Species Working Group 

meeting.   

 8/30/16 – Ed, Brenda, Shane, and Debbie met with the watershed flood 

administrators to review the floodplain model and next steps. 

 8/31/16 – Shane participated in a 2016 Flood Awareness Week team planning 

meeting. 

 9/1/16 – Brenda met with Sarah Green and Gavin Feiger of the Alpine Watershed 

Group (AWG) and Brian Peters of Alpine County Community Development 

regarding Alpine County projects. 

 9/1/16 – Ed gave a presentation to the Douglas County Board of Commissioners 

regarding water resources and Brenda gave a presentation regarding the FEMA 

Community Rating System (CRS) report. 

 9/1/16 – Brenda met with Erik Nilssen and Courtney Walker of the Douglas County 

Community Development Department regarding Douglas County projects to include 

in the Stewardship Plan update. 

 9/2/16 – Ed participated in a conference call with Rob Loveberg and Glenn Davis 

regarding the Carson River Flood Mitigation Plan. 

 9/2/16 – Ed participated in a conference call with Eric Simmons of FEMA and Austin 

Osborn of Storey County regarding Storey County’s participation in the Floodplain 

Charter. 



9/21/16 CWSD Board Meeting 
Agenda Item #16 - Staff Report 

 

 

2 

 9/6/16 – Ed gave an update on domestic wells to the Storey County Board of 

Commissioners.   

 9/6/16 – Ed attended an Alpine Biomass Group meeting in Markleeville.   

 9/7/16 – Ed and Debbie met with Brian Peters of Alpine County Community 

Development regarding the Alpine County Mesa Groundwater Level Study. 

 9/7/16 – Ed and Debbie began measuring the groundwater level for the Alpine 

County Mesa area. 

 9/7/16 – Ed attended the Sierra Nevada Conservation Board reception in Alpine 

County. 

 9/9/16 – Ed attended a Washoe Tribal meeting. 

 9/10/16 – Shane helped with the Markleeville Creek Day restoration projects. 

 9/12/16 – Debbie demonstrated the floodplain model at the Douglas County 

Stormwater open house in Carson Valley. 

 9/13/16 – Ed participated in the Carson Truckee Water Conservancy District 

(CTWCD) Board meeting in Reno. 

 9/13/16 – Shane met with Dean Tonenna of BLM, Dan Anderson of the Carson City 

Weed Coalition, and Nancy Upham of the Churchill County Mosquito, Vector, and 

Weed Control District regarding National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 

(NEPA) weed compliance.   

 9/14/16 – Ed and Debbie met with Mitch Blum of HDR Engineering and Erik Nilssen 

of Douglas County to review the proposed flood maps for the Carson Valley. 

 9/14/16 – Brenda, Shane, and Toni participated in the Carson River Coalition (CRC) 

Education Working Group meeting. 

 9/14/16 – Ed met with Churchill County and USGS representatives regarding the 

USGS studies. 

 9/15/16 – Ed gave a presentation to the Lyon County Board of Commissioners 

regarding water resources. 

 9/15/16 – Toni listened to the FEMA Mapping Information Platform (MIP) User 

webinar. 

 9/16 – Ed and Mitch Blum of HDR Engineering gave a presentation regarding the 

flood maps to the Douglas County Ag Group in Carson Valley. 

 9/17/16 – Brenda helped facilitate two Carson Valley Trails Association (CVTA) hikes 

along the Carson River at River Fork Ranch.   

 9/20/16 – Ed, Brenda, and Debbie attended the Nevada Floodplain Risk 

Management Workshop in Carson City. 

 9/21/16 – Ed attended the Nevada Floodplain Risk Management Workshop in 

Carson City. 

 



9/21/16 CWSD Board Meeting 
Agenda Item #16 - Staff Report 

 

 

3 

Additional meetings/activities anticipated by staff until the end of September include: 

 9/22/16 – Ed, Debbie, and Todd Cochran of Kimley-Horn and Associates will meet 

with Chuck Reno of Farr West Engineering regarding the FEMA MAS #6 Ramsey 

Canyon project in Lyon County; Robb Fellows of Carson City Public Works regarding 

the FEMA MAS #6 Carson City Inundation Mapping Project; and Erik Nilssen of 

Douglas County Community Development regarding the FEMA MAS #6 Alpine View 

Estates Project in Carson Valley. 

 9/26/16 – Ed will attend the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation demonstration of irrigation 

mapping for the Newlands Project in Fallon. 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Receive and file.  
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